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 PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

OF THE PARISH OF MANCETTER
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of the Parish of Mancetter, held on Tuesday 23rd March 2021 commencing at 7.03pm using Zoom technology.
Present:
Chairman 


Mr T Hopkins.
Parish Councillors
Mr J Arrowsmith, Mr H Blackburn, Mrs G Forknall, Mrs S Healy * Mr P Kelly Mr P Mann.
*Mrs S Healy joined the meeting by telephone.
County Councillor

Mrs M Bell.

Borough Councillors

Mr A and Mrs D Clews.
Parish Clerk


Mrs E Higgins.
Finance Assistant

Mrs K Meads.
Item 1- Welcome 
Mr T Hopkins welcomed everyone to the online Parish Council Meeting.
The council has sadly received the resignation of Mr R Taylor on health grounds. Mr T Hopkins

acknowledged his contribution to the council, and declared that we now have one vacancy. The Clerk

will inform democratic services at North Warwickshire Borough Council.
Item 2 – Recording of the meeting.
There was no recording of the meeting. 
Item 3 – Apologies
Apologies were noted from PCSO Sarah Fretter, who had a last-minute change to working hours. Sarah asked

if any parish issues could be emailed to her following the meeting.
Item 4 – Notice of Interest

Mr T Hopkins and Mrs G Forknall declared an interest in Item 9 Work to Trees in Cemetery and Allotments.
Item 5 – Public Question Time.
There were no members of the public present. No concerns had been raised with the clerk by telephone or e-mail prior to the meeting.
Item 6 – Minutes of the last meeting.
The draft minutes from 9th December 2020 and 28th January 2021 were proposed and seconded and formally signed by the chair as a true record of proceedings.

Item 7 – Matters arising from the previous minutes.
Mr J Arrowsmith asked for an update on the footpath diversion by Hill Farm but no information has been received from Merevale Estates.
Item 8– Feedback from Borough and County Councillors.
NWBC
Mrs D Clews responded to a resident query raised by the Parish Council, regarding an application on the door behind the shutters of Mancetter Post Office. Apparently it is not a planning application for change of use, but a submission to the licensing committee to be able to sell alcohol on the premises up to 9pm in the evening. 

As Mrs Clews is a member of this committee she has to declare an interest, so Mr A Clews will find out how the council and residents can make representations. The application notice needs to be visible when the shop is closed so that more residents can be made aware.
Parish Councillors noted that there was already a premises in Mancetter issued with a sale of alcohol license, and both shop owners are efficient at implementing rules and regulations.

Enabling businesses to diversify is important in these economically challenging times, therefore an objection would not be made on the proviso that if issues arise relating to loitering or anti-social behaviour, then the Licensing department, the shop owners and the police will work together.
The Parish Council had reported that the Roman Mancetter Heritage board that is usually on the corner of the former plough site has been removed. Councillor D Clews raised this with Councillor Bell and the civic society has been informed. Hopefully it has just been removed for safekeeping as it forms part of the Roman trail.
The Borough Councillors have some funds still available to support community projects in Mancetter and Ridge Lane and would like to know if there are any local projects that could benefit from some financial help.

Mr H Blackburn drew the council’s attention to the 70th anniversary next year of the Queen’s ascension to the throne.
WCC

Mrs M Bell shared an update on the Covid vaccination programme which is going well. Where there have been some serious health and transport issues identified for vulnerable residents, it is possible to push for home vaccinations in certain circumstances.
Work is being scheduled for installing disability access to the footpaths in Quarry Lane.

The travellers site at Kirby Glebe Farm is subject to a planning and enforcement appeal for which a hearing will take place probably in the summer. Comments have been submitted to the Inspectorate by Mancetter Parish Council.
Measures have been taken along the canal towpath to try and prevent horses from the traveller community being exercised in a farmer’s field.
The Japanese Knotweed in Ridge Lane is looking much better and the parish council will wait to see if there are any signs of new growth following the recent treatment.

The Emergency Stopping Place for up to 12 caravans just on the border with Mancetter has only been used once, and recently became the site of a large commercial fly tip. Councillors would like to submit a freedom of information request to obtain the total cost to the County Council of removing this waste.

There was originally an expression of interest from Balfour Beatty to buy the site to store materials used in road maintenance, which was the original use of this piece of land. It may be worth WCC reviewing the sustainability of their plans for the site.

There has been an increase in itinerant scrap dealers within the parish and it would be useful to be able to guide residents towards licensed waste carriers as they will be liable if their items are identified as being fly- tipped. Mr A Clews will speak to Richard Dobbs about providing information to local councils.

Councillor Bell updated the parish council on the progress made towards traffic calming issues.
· Plans have been drawn up for 5 Gateway sites with refreshed road markings including “dragon’s teeth”.
· The County Council will fund an up-to-date Speed Survey to take place in May/June 2021.

· Despite regular emails the possibility of progressing the speed camera is still waiting on feedback from the Police. A new policy has been written on vehicle activated signage which will require review.
· Jeff Morris, Councillor Bell and Graham Stanley from WCC, are waiting for a date through the Parish Council, to meet together with the Quarry Management to discuss the final contributions to the highway network from section 106 monies paid to WCC by Tarmac. It is hoped that this will allow other funds to be directed towards the traffic calming project.
Mr T Hopkins has been actively pursuing the Quarry Manager Dan Rushin, but has not yet been given a provisional date.
Mr J Arrowsmith requested some up to date telephone numbers for the Quarry due to the recent personnel changes. 
Item 9- Any other Parish Business for Discussion – not covered in any other agenda points.
· Traffic Calming Update
This agenda item was covered during the feedback session for Warwickshire County Council.

· A5 Footbridge and changes to existing footpath.
The Rights of Way team at WCC are aware of the proposed changes to the bridge and footpath.

Although not in Mancetter Parish, the route is used regularly by Mancetter residents for dog walking and commuting to the industrial estate. 
Mr P Kelly raised the issue of the number of discarded facemasks currently littering this route.

As there may be a link to the litter and the return to school of all pupils, then the headteacher will be contacted and Borough Councillor Ray Jarvis also made aware.

Mr P Kelly has also noticed an increase in dog fouling within Mancetter parish particularly near Crabtree Farm. He suggested that with the dangers to livestock and children the council consider placing some notices on walkways highlighting the problem. This will be investigated further at the next meeting.
· Timescales for holding Annual Meetings.
The Warwickshire Association of Local Councils issued some guidance on holding the Annual Meeting of the Parishioners and the Annual Parish Council Meeting to elect officers for the forthcoming year.
The council decided to wait and see how the legislation on the coronavirus and virtual meetings unfolds before making a final decision.

· Work to Trees in Cemetery and Allotments.
The removal of the tree at the allotment site and the coppicing work in the cemetery has now been completed although the invoice may go over into the next financial year.

The cemetery contractor and handyman had to spend time removing some of the brash afterwards.
· Review of Risk Assessments and Council Policies.
The Clerk has reviewed the council risk assessments and policies and other than the freedom of information policy there has been no proposed changes. The review was approved by councillors and each policy will be signed off at the next face to face meeting.
Item 10 – Planning Matters and Current Applications.
· Update on building work and enforcement issues.
The removal of the Roman heritage sign on the corner of the site of the former plough inn will be investigated. There have been no further updates on enforcement issues within the Parish.
Mr H Blackburn is extremely concerned about the lack of enforcement within the parish. Sites along Quarry Lane and in particular Stoneleigh Quarry Farm, have been outstanding since 2018 despite efforts from the parish council and our Borough Council representatives. The council will consider writing a letter of complaint to Steve Maxey who has legal powers to intervene.
· Update on recent planning applications and determinations.
There has not been many applications coming forward throughout the lockdown period. Comments have been submitted concerning a forthcoming travellers appeal, and another application for additional pitches has been submitted for Barn Fisheries.
· NALC planning consultation feedback on “right to Regenerate” and “Right to Contest”
The timescale for feedback was very tight so comments were submitted by the Clerk in conjunction with the Chairman and then fed back to other council members. There are concerns over the definition of underused land and the potential conflict this may have between developers and councils.
· North Warwickshire Local Plan Main Modifications consultation.

Following a request from Mr T Hopkins, Mrs S Healy received a hard copy of the local plan and has began to put together some feedback for submission by 14th April. Some labelling of maps will be required.
The local plan looks at changes to the green belt where boundaries are close to industrial sites.
There is a presumption to grant planning applications and plans will need to be reviewed every 5 years. Greater emphasis is placed upon developers regarding flooding, climate change and improving footpaths and maintenance.

Item 11– Finance
a) Signing of Payments.
Outside of the meeting, all cheques and bank payments were signed in accordance with the bank mandate by two councillors and returned to the Finance Assistant. The paperwork for March will be signed separately to complete year end.
b) To review Salary bands following appraisal.
Mr T Hopkins confirmed that the information on salary bands would be updated automatically through Government sources.
c) To approve change in contract hours for current Assistant Clerk / Finance Assistant.
The Assistant Clerk / Finance Assistant was due to retire following the completion of this year’s accounts. However, with the Clerk facing some personal issues and the current challenges of organising a recruitment process, it was agreed unanimously to accept the proposal made by the Assistant Clerk to remain in post for now and increase to 2 hours a week to reflect the workload.

d) To discuss funding requests from “Beeline” and the Warwickshire branch of “Marie Curie”
Grant applications have been made to the council by the above organisations. It was proposed by Mrs S Healy and agreed unanimously to award each application £100.00.
e) CCLA Bond Negative Yield feedback.
Councillors had received information prior to the meeting about the potential risk of a negative yield.

This is precautionary, although current interest rates have substantially reduced across the financial sector.

It was proposed by Mr H Blackburn and agreed unanimously to keep the existing bond in place and monitor the situation. If required the money can be withdrawn quickly and transferred into the council HSBC accounts whilst further options are considered.
f) Payroll outsourcing update
Mr P Kelly presented a report detailing quotations for outsourcing the council payroll. In light of the decision for the finance assistant to continue for the time being, the council will defer this agenda item and thank the relevant organisations for their contribution.
Item 12– Cemetery and Maintenance around the Parish.
The work on the cemetery railings is hoping to start next week on site, with 4 sections being completely replaced and the rest repaired. 

The electricity pole in the new burial section has had a hole dug around it by rabbits. There is no risk of collapse as the pole is driven into the ground by several feet. The parish handyman will be asked to backfill this.

A discussion then took place about wayleave payments and the Clerk will contact Western Power to see if the council is eligible.

There is a gap between the fence and the kissing gate at the bottom of Mill Lane which is big enough for dogs to get through if off lead. This will be looked at and possibly dealt with by our Rights of Way contractor.

· Review of Cemetery Fees applicable from 1st April 2021 to 31st March 2022
The Cemetery Fees were reviewed by the council and a unanimous decision taken to maintain the current prices for the forthcoming financial year.

· Approve update to Cemetery Rules
It makes sense for the parish council to review the cemetery rules at the same time as the fees.
A paragraph concerning the water table and prohibiting brick lined graves and non-biodegradable caskets will be included.
· Interment of Ashes in Burial Plots
The number of requests to inter ashes within burial plots is increasing. Councillors agreed that
the cost of interring cremated remains will be the same as within a cremation plot providing the deed is in date. A maximum of 4 caskets will be allowed within each burial plot.

· Consider hiring a larger bin to dispose of additional waste from Christmas wreaths.
This year there has been an increase in floral tributes placed upon graves possibly as a result of the pandemic. The council currently pays £8.18 per lift plus VAT on a 240 litre bin. With additional graves continuing to be added it was decided to hire a larger bin on a permanent basis which will also take any additional brash.
As the cost of a 660 litre bin will be £12.00 plus VAT per lift then councillors were unanimous in agreeing for this change to be implemented from April.
Item 13 - Date of next meeting: Tuesday 27th April 2021 at 7pm. (Subject to Review)
As there was no further business the meeting closed at 9.10pm.
Signed        
Date: 

